NASSGAP Business Meeting
Fairmont Olympic Hotel, Seattle, Washington

Tuesday, October 12, 2010

Attending all or part of the meeting were:

	Lee Andes, VA
	John Klacik, WA
	Maureen Laffey, DE

	Stephanie Butler, AK
	Vicki Merkel, OR
	Julie Leeper, IA

	Marilyn Cargill, VT
	Cheryl Maplethorpe, MN
	Frank Ballmann, NY

	Lois Hollis, TX
	Chris Zuzack, PA
	Irala Magee, OK

	Jennifer Rogers, MS
	Peggy Wipf, ND
	Dana Kelly, ID

	Susan Degen, OR
	Leroy Wade, MO
	Diane Lindeman, KS

	Mike Solomon, IL
	Philip Axelroth, AR
	Rachelle Sharpe, WA

	David Hughes, UT
	Elizabeth McDuffie, NC
	Jamie Dushin, MT (by phone)

	Bryce Fair, OK (by phone)
	
	


Call to Order:
· President Lois Hollis (TX) called the meeting to order at 2:30 PM.   A sign-in roster was circulated and it was determined that a quorum was present.  Attendance was limited to member states.
· Lee Andes (VA) moved approval of the agenda, seconded by (???).  There were no objections and the motion carried.
· Maureen Laffey (DE) moved approval of the noted from the last meeting, seconded by Marilyn Cargill (VT).  There were no objections and the motion carried.
· Mike Solomon (IL) moved ratification of the bylaws, seconded by Julie Leeper (IA).  There were no objections and the motion carried.
Officer Reports:
· President Lois Hollis (TX) circulated a report highlighting her activities over the past year.  She thanked the NASSGAP Executive Committee and the membership for their support, and she noted a special thanks to NY HESC and Frank Ballmann for providing NASSGAP with a federal liaison, without charge to the organization.

· Past-president Lee Andes (VA) reported on the nominations committee and expressed gratitude to the members who agreed to serve despite economic uncertainty.  He welcomed the incoming Executive Committee members: President-elect Julie Leeper (IA), Secretary Dave Hughes (UT), Treasurer-elect Stephanie Butler (AK), and Member-at-large Leroy Wade (MO).  Lee also asked the membership to review the bylaws and send him any suggestions for areas where change may be needed.
· President-elect Vicki Merkel (OR) reviewed the state roll call poll submissions to date and encouraged members to complete it.  Members can also view the entire poll  online.
· There were 32 responses, all of which boiled down to trying to balance so many moving pieces right now

· Regarding the questions on how your state was impacted by the transition to Direct Lending

· 16 indicated no impacts or changes

· 16 indicated they were impacted by downsizing, changing their business model, reinventing or refocusing

· Regarding the question on the greatest challenge for the upcoming year, most indicated it’s the economy

· 24 indicated the greatest challenge is maintaining funding levels and avoiding cuts to aid

· Other responses were tuition increases and adding new programs and services

· Regarding the question on how the increase in FAFSA filers has impacted your needs-based program

· Nine states have already lowered award amounts
· 12 have more eligible students, more of whom are going unawarded

· Several states are setting earlier application deadlines

· Three states have not been impacted

· Vicki noted that the uncertainty and tension related to this economy underscore the need for an organization like NASSGAP

· Secretary Stephanie Butler (AK) reported that notes from previous meetings are available and thanked the organization for the privilege of serving NASSGAP
· Treasurer Jamie Dushin (MT) was available by phone, and Lee Andes (VA) distributed the 2009-2010 the 2010-2011 budgets and statements of account on Jamie’s behalf
· Regarding the 2009-2010 financial documents, Lee noted that the year was very positive financially, with the partial year DC consultant contract resulting in significant savings.  
· Regarding the 2010-2011 financial documents, Lee noted no unusual items and an expectation that we will be replenishing financial reserves.  Forty-five paid membership dues and 36 individuals paid for the conference.  Expenditures will primarily occur after the conference, but it appears they will be on-track with the budget, with thanks to John and the conference committee for negotiating such low costs.  
· We still have two CDs and $90,000 in unencumbered funds.  
· Cheryl Maplethorpe (MN) moved approval of the 2010-2011 budget, seconded by Phil Axelroth (AR).  There were no objections and the motion carried.
· Members-at-large Julie Leeper and Chris Zuzack provided a high-level overview of their conference planning roles.  Julie thanked the conference committee for their assistance, and Chris noted special thanks to Julie, who was planning lead for this conference.  
Committee Reports:

· Ed Technical Forms Committee Chair Maureen Laffey (DE) noted that co-chair Sherry Fox (NJ) has been a great help.  The committee is experiencing challenges getting responses to questions addressed to the Department, especially when NASSGAP is asked to give input but it is apparent that decisions have already been made by the Department.  
· The group discussed deterioration of the partnership between NASSGAP and the Department under the current Department administration, with particular concern about the Department’s simplification activities without considering state concerns, which is increasing the potential need to return to multiple forms.  The concern was exacerbated after Department presentations at this conference indicating potential restrictions on state ability to use information or request specific types of information via an API if those fields were removed from the FAFSA.
· Marilyn Cargill (VT) suggested that a potential partnership opportunity may be available if NASSGAP can join NASFAA’s monthly meeting with FSA COO Bill Taggart; we need to broaden FSA’s focus to consider states as customers, as well as institutions.
· There was discussion of why the Department is adding the high school question to the FAFSA and how that information may be used going forward.  States are encouraged to submit comments on the NPRM, and Maureen will send a reminder out to the NASSGAP listserv.

· Membership and Communications Committee Chair Marilyn Cargill (VT) reported that we currently have 42 paid member states and a 43rd on the way.
· A roster of listserv members was distributed for review and updates.
· Marilyn is working with Dennis Obergfell (IN) to create a printable directory from the NASSGAP Web site, using the last of the Lumina dollars to fund this project.
· Federal Relations Committee Chair Lee Andes (VA) thanked Frank Ballmann and HESC for federal liaison work
· Frank is meeting with Senator Reed’s staff this week.
· Lee and Frank noted that NASSGAP needs to have a strategy with respect to simplification and GAP, and especially with respect to LEAP.

· NASSGAP members interested in the API option should sign up by October 15th to participate in the October 22nd Department Webinar.
· Frank suggested potentially aligning with PIRG which tends to have similar issues and positions relative needs-based aid.
· NASSGAP Web Committee Chair Dennis Obergfell (IN) was not available, and Lois Hollis (TX) reported for him.  The current focus is creating the printable directory.  There was discussion of whether a friend of NASSGAP could lead this committee and it was determined that friends may do so.
· Simplification was reported under Ed Technical Forms.
· Policy and Research Committee Chair Cheryl Maplethorpe (MN) encouraged members to keep asking research questions and requesting information.
40th Annual Survey Update:

Mike Solomon (IL) reported that the survey and supplemental piece are both complete.  He encouraged members to send him suggestions for the special question for the next survey.
Future Conferences Update:

Chris Zuzack (PA) noted that the next conference will be in DC, with October 23-26 as the preferred dates, and October 16-19 as the second choice.  Leroy Wade (MO) will be program chair.
Old Business:
· Lois Hollis (TX) presented John Klacik (WA) with cards congratulating him on his retirement, and with a gift from the membership.  John expressed gratitude and affection for NASSGAP, and encouragement to Rachelle Sharpe (WA) to represent Washington state going forward.
· Lee Andes (VA) led a discussion of GAP, focusing on key questions:
· Do states want to try to save GAP?

· Do we want to make a recommendation to fix GAP?

· What are the implications to LEAP if we do not save GAP?

· Issues with GAP include hard dollar costs of program administration far exceeding administrative allowance and state concern about this level of expenditure to prepare for a program that may not be funded.  The group discussed that many of the requirements associated with GAP are already being addressed through CACG, and the need for GAP to give states flexibility to build programs that meet their unique needs, as is done with CACG.
New Business:

Outgoing President Lois Hollis (TX) passed the gavel to President-elect Vicki Merkel (OR).  Lois expressed her enjoyment of NASSGAP and thanks for the membership support.  She also encouraged all members to volunteer their service.  Vicki thanked Lois for her service and example, and provided her with a temporary plaque while the permanent one wends its way to Texas.

Adjournment:

· Lois Hollis (TX) moved adjournment, seconded by Maureen Laffey (DE).  There were no objections and the motion carried.
· The meeting adjourned at 4:11 PM.
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